Notes of meeting – Bridgewater Park Playing Fields – 21ST November’03

Attendance ; Faith Mann

Ed and Leisure



Wendy Walker
Salford Community Leisure



Martin Hodgson
City Council - Planning



Alan Shawcross
City Council - Legal



Mike Lyons

City Council - VAT



Cllr Beryl Howard  

Cllr Bob Boyd

Peter Lever

Consultant representing the Club

David Guy

Club Rep

Martin Lane

Club Rep

Joan Lane

Club Rep

Appologies 
Cllr Garrido



Cllr Warner

1. The meeting agreed Faith Mann to Chair the meeting in the absence of Cllr Warner.

2. Faith asked all representatives for a brief update regarding the project;

· Peter Lever  Club Design Ltd. -

1.  Club Design Ltd was asked by Peel Investments Ltd to design a 4 changing room facility at Bridgewater Park.

2   They designed the building with Football Foundation criteria in mind and planning was acquired from Salford City Council in Spring 2003.

3   The Football Foundation appeared to be keen on the project and although not able to verbally guarantee their support, it was a safe bet that they would come forward with the necessary grant aid.

4    Boothstown's match funding is; £75k from Peel, £80k from the  Greenbank Trust and £18k from the club itself, although Greenbank insisted that £10k should be retained by the club for its initial running costs.

5   The great worry expressed by Club Design Ltd was the large increases in building contracting prices during the past year or so. Rises during the 12 months from Oct 2002 to Oct 2003 were in the region of 15%, according to our quantity surveyor, John Austen. This was the main reason Cub Design were trying to push the project more quickly.

6    VAT was also a worry. The total VAT on such a project would likely exceed £70k and the Football Foundation would not be happy having to fund 65% of that figure, if the club were to submit the bid (not VAT registered).

7   We must also consider that the club would be responsible for   35% of that VAT. Where would the club raise another £25k or so?

8   Club Design would cover a certain element of the project   management duties,but if Club Design were to manage the project ythrough to completion their fees would rise by apprtoximately  £2,500 - £3,500.
· Martin Hodgson –

1 Outline planning permission was granted in August 1993 for the residential development of an area of land to the west of Moss House Lane. The planning permission was subject to a legal agreement between the Council and Peel Investments. 

2.  The implementation of the planning permission required Peel to undertake a number of planning  obligations.One of these included the provision of recreation facilities between one of the housing phases (built by Barratts) and the Bridgewater Canal.

3. The scheme at that time included an all weather pitch, grass pitch, a sports pavilion and supporting infrastructure. Following an approach from the Boothstown Project regarding the possibility of enhancing the extent of the proposed recreation facilities with a contribution from lottery sources the City Council in association with Peel considered the enhancement of the scheme and also re-appraised the suitability of the facilities which were agreed several years before in 1993.

4. It was found however that lottery funding would not be available for this type of development so the proposed facilities were re-assessed solely on the basis of the existing resource arrangement. The scheme finally agreed excluded the all weather pitch. 

5. During a period between 1997and 2000 various elements of the scheme were reconsidered and refined and detailed consent was sought by Peel. Concern was still expressed at the limited nature of the sports pavilion and again lottery funding was considered by the Project Group and the City Council.

6.
 Planning permission was granted for the scheme within existing resources and an enhanced scheme subject to lottery funding. Unfortunately the lottery scheme was unsuccessful. In March 2003 planning permission was granted for a revised sports pavilion/changing room. Meanwhile Peel had laid out the grass pitches and landscaping of the site. It is the new changing rooms that are subject to an application to the Football Foundation for additional funding on top of the total contribution by Peel (circa 365K).  

· Alan Shawcross –

1.   Under the terms of the s106 Agreement Peel Investments (North) Ltd. are to grant a lease of the site to the Council who in turn are required to grant a sublease to the football club.

2.  Terms for the lease from Peel have been agreed at a peppercorn rent for a term of 30 years. All items of repair and maintenance will rest on the Council.

3.  The sub lease has also been agreed with the football club this is for 30 years ( to comply with Football Foundation requirements ) at a peppercorn rent. all repairs and maintenance will be the responsibility of the Football Club. In essence all the liabilities and obligations imposed on the Council by Peel will be passed on to the Football Club. they are aware of and accept this.

4.   For the first 3 years the grounds maintenance will be carried out and paid for by Environmental Services on a sliding scale this derives from an agreement some time ago via Royston Futter the then Arts and Leisure Manager.

5.   The terms reflect the presence of a building on site as it is a condition of the s106 that these facilities are built therefore the fact that the building will be bigger and the funding organised differently than originally envisaged has no implications on the lease, ie the lease/sublease makes the football club responsible for its repair and maintenance.

· Mike Lyons –

1.   The City Council enjoys a beneficial VAT position as a Section 33 body.

2.   This enables us to reclaim in full any VAT incurred on ‘non-business’ activities.  We can also reclaim VAT on business activities, but we have to monitor our spending to ensure we do not go over our partial exemption limit.

3.   If our spending can be related to VAT exempt activities (such as commercial rents or sporting activities) then it has to be included in our partial exemption calculation.  Provided the VAT recovered on expenditure related to these activities does not exceed 5% of our total VAT for the year then we can safely recover it.  If we go over the 5% in any year then we lose all the VAT incurred relating to exempt activities.

4.    Thus it is better for the Council if our spending can be classed as related to non-business activities.

5.     We are also not allowed to undertake works on behalf of another person simply to avoid them having to pay VAT.  In this instance we should charge them for the work as though we were acting as a sub-contractor to them.  Thus any grant received could be classed as sales income by Customs who would seek to recover a VAT element from our-selves.

6.     In this instance we are dealing with a section 106 agreement under which we agree to lease to Boothstown Football Club a number of playing fields and a changing facility.  The lease will be a peppercorn and this will enable us to treat the activity as non-business.  In order for it to be a true peppercorn there must be no related transactions.  Thus if the club were to contribute towards the building work this could be linked to the lease as an additional payment.  The work would then come under the partial exemption regime.

7.     The fact that we apply for grant funding for the building, from the Football Foundation, should not impact the VAT position as we are already committed to providing the lease to the Club and there is no link between the Foundation and the Club.  Provided we order the work, and pay for it, there should be no problems.  We will also have to bear any associated risk, such as a cost overrun.

· Wendy Walker –
1.   Issues raised at previous meetings concerning the Council submitting the Football Foundation bid on behalf of Boothstown Football Club include;

i. The VAT position  which has now been clarified by Mike   Lyons.

ii. The possibility of overspend on the project and the Council responsibilities to accept any such overspend if it were to happen.
iii. Who within the Council submits and monitors the bid.?
2    Wendy also raised the current status of Football Foundation bids. The Football Foundation have recently issued a press release stating that they are currently reviewing all bids to the foundation and new bids will not be accepted at the present time. 

3.   Peter Lever informed the meeting that he was also aware of this , but felt that this would be resolved early in the New Year.  
Proposed way forward; 

1.The council to submit the bid. All necessary work on the bid  to be completed by Peter Lever.

2.Peter Lever to provide a cost to manage the project through to completion.

3.The project to be managed down if any potential overspend becomes apparent.

4.The council could not accept any overspend on the project.

5.On completion of the building, he site plus building to be handed over to the club.

6.All future management and maintenance to be borne by the football club.

Conclusion
1.A report to be prepared for lead member outlining the      recommendations of the meeting. 

